WHITE OAK TOWNSHIP ZONING BOARD PUBLIC HEARING ON AMENDMENT 11.2 FOR REVISION OF THE WHITE OAK TOWNSHIP
ZONING ORDINANCE
JANUARY 9, 2007
Required notices of this hearing were published in the Stockbridge Town Crier on December 12, 2006, and January 2, 2007; and in the Mason Shopping Guide on December 14, 2006, and January 4, 2007; Notification letters were mailed to Detroit Edison, Consumers Power, Enbridge, and Wolverine Pipeline Company.
Meeting called to order by Chairman Elmer Pete Phelps at 7:37 pm. Present were Chairman Phelps, Vice-Chairman Joe Walker, Secretary David Reinhart, Board members Pete Crawford and Craig Hause, Zoning Administrator Ken Chamberlain, and Township Treasurer Mary Joan McArthur. Also present were township residents Mr. & Mrs. Hagler.
Mr. Phelps explained that the purpose of this meeting was to present the differences between the old zoning laws and the new Michigan Zoning Enabling Act that went into effect July 1, 2006, to consolidate and organize the zoning laws. The State gave townships until July 1, 2011, to bring their zoning Ordinances into conformity with the law. However, during this time Townships must meet the requirements of the new law and the old law.
Some of the changes are: requirements regarding the publication dates of notices of meetings and hearings, changes to laws regarding home occupations, and the name change from Zoning Board to Zoning Commission, with Board members being known as Zoning Commissioners with two-year terms of office, the terms of office to be staggered. There must be at least four Commission meetings per year. The Zoning Board of Appeals will have more specific criteria to use in reviewing requests.
Per the Township attorney, the Board reviewed the township's special needs in Section 9.3 of the Zoning Ordinance, which deals with "permitted uses after special approval in the AG district" (see Section 9.2 of the Ordinance). Subsection N now reads "outdoor recreational uses", a too-broad term with no definition of what those are. The proposal before the Zoning Board is that the Ordinance include the necessary changes to be in compliance with the Zoning Act of 2006, and that Subsection N-l read as follows:
Motocross tracks and courses, for use by two- and four-wheeled motorized vehicles owned by residents of the property, are subject to conditions concerning, but not limited to, noise, dust, situs, and hours of operation, to be established at the time of the permit approval.
Mr. Phelps then asked for input on this proposed change from those present, and invited Mr, and Mrs. Hagler to speak. There was much discussion.

Mr. and Mrs. Hagler raised objections to the idea of motocross tracks being denoted a special land use, and asked that their property be "grandfathered in" and not subject to the law. There was discussion about what constitutes a special use and what constitutes a nuisance. Mr. Phelps reminded everyone that the Township Board has the final say on this matter, and the Zoning Board will be making a recommendation, which will be to approve the amendment to the Ordinance, and to take into consideration comments from the public and the concerns of the Haglers. The Haglers say that their track is used only occasionally, and only by family, and, rarely, friends. Mr. Phelps explained the liability to which the Township could possibly be subjected in the case of an injury to an invited guest, if the township failed to regulate a non-conforming use of land.
After further discussion the Board reached the consensus that people riding bikes on their own property does not constitute a special use of land, but building an actual motocross track does.
The Haglers asked to be added to the agenda of the next regular Township Board meeting.
Mr. Phelps asked for a motion to vote on this matter. Moved by Mr. Reinhart and seconded by Mr. Hause that the amendment to the Ordinance be accepted by the Board as written, and the amendment and the comments be presented to the Township Board. Voting: Mr. Phelps, yes; Mr. Reinhart, yes; Mr. Hause, yes; Mr. Walker, yes; Mr. Crawford, yes.
On a motion by Mr. Phelps, seconded by Mr. Reinhart, the meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Patricia Grant
